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Paul Ordln of the Space Nuclear Propulsion Office will play the 

''proud parent" role to the hilt In June as· his daughter, Diana, Is vale­
dictorian at Shaker Heights High School and le the etudent selected by 
that school to be honored by the local Phi Beta Kappa group. Diana 
has been accepted at Radcliffe where llhe will major In mathematics. 

Robert Bl'IIDlltetter, Air Breathing Engine Division, received the 
"Man of the Year" award recently from the Avon Lions Club. He was 
selected for this honor on the •basis of community activities Including 
Avon High School PTA, Avon Chapter of the American Field Service, 
Friends of Avon Library, and Cub and Boy Scout work. 

An Int�rnatlonal Symposium meeting In Pleasanton, Calif., re­
cently heard a paper, "Irradiation System for Ceyogenlc Experiments 
In the Plum Brook Reactor," by Fred A. Haley and Richard B. Wyer. 
The meeting of Developments In Irradiation Capsule Technology W'as 
cosponsored by the AEC and General Electric. 

Stanley (Test Installations Division} and Betty Mojack wish to 
send their appreciation to Lewis friends for their expressions of sym­
pathy·· and flower� lllt the time of the death of his father, Stanley 
Mojack. 

Sue Barnes, PAX 2236, turned press agent to announce that the 
Berea Little Theatre Workshop has a children's play, "Box of Smiles," 
that can be presented for children's groups at the Attic Playhouse or 
"on the road." 

Performed by adult, co11tumed, workshop actora, th� play Is es­
pecially designed for children. ages 6-12. It Is suitable for Sunday 
schools, birthdays parties, and can be done In private homes. Miss 
Barnes can provide additional Information. 

W. A. Mittlebach, manager, Cleveland Office, Missile & Space Sys­
tems Division, Douglas Aircraft Co., has announced that the re&pon­
sibilitles of Douglllll' Cleveland field office have been reassigned to the 
Douglas office In Dayton. 

The new address Is: Douglas Aircraft Co., Suite 620, 333 W. First 
St., Dayton, Ohio, Attention: W. A. Mittlebach. Their telephone number, 
toll-free from Cleveland, Is Enterprlse-6367. 

J011eph D. Cenzorl, head of Section B, Research Equipment Opera­
tions, Test Installations Division, has ·been elected president of the 
Brooklyn Safety Council. He'll direct extensive plans for the 1966-67 
community safety program. Lewis friends learned of his efforts when 
he called Jack Schneider, safety training coordinator, to borrow one of 
Lewie' safety movies. 

JBCk Goodnow, Albion (Mich.} College senior and son of Richard 
P. Goodnow, Fluid System Components Division, was expected to be 
now on the final leg of a round-the-world flight. Basic purpo11e of the 
trip was to travel to Athens, Greece, to "light the Lamp of Lea.ming'' 
!or special June ceremonies at Albion. Jack was selected by fellow 
students for the thrilling, 15-day, multi-stop trip. Hopefully, his father 
soon v.'111 be telling friends and the Lewis News of Jack's honors and 
experiences. 

ment used to receive and transport 
liquid nitrogen. 

Yonek's suggestion Ill especially 
applicable at Plum Brook because 
of the type of conneotlons and fit­
tings on dewars installed there. 

Joaeph G. Wagner, Materials 
and Structures Division, won $35 
for Intangible benefits which are 
expectett to be obtained from his 
Idea .-:overing an Improved method 
of cleaning dey boxes In two rooms 
In M i.nd S. 

Allen L. Larkins, Facilities Serv­
ice Division, Plum. Brook, won $25 
for 1111ggestlng a change In the 
type of hood filter used In Rooms 
204 and 206 In the Reactor Office 
Building. 

Staff Social June 10 

Staff members In seven groups 
at Lewis have been Invited to at­
tend the June 10 Director's Re­
ception. The staff social will be 
held from 5 to 7 p.m. at the 
Guerin House. 

Scheduled to attend this social 
are employees from the Engineer­
Ing and Dispatching Branch (Fa­
cilities Operations Division), N•t· 
clear Reactor Dlvlllion, Budget 
Ottlce, Finance Division, Plant 
Services Division, Chief of Tech­
nical Services Office, and the Air 
Force Liaison Office. 

ARTIST'S OONC.,EPT of weath­
er-watching Nimbus n illllll­
trates how spacecraft points di· 
rect.ly at Euth. Should the sa­
t.elllt.e swmg out of Its planned 
orbit, freon ga& spur1B from 
tiny, silvery nozzles to nudge 
Nimbus bock Into Its near-ctr­
cular, polar orbit. 

Nimbus II Launch 

Was Successful 
A butterfly-shaped satellite 

capable of transmitting both day 
and night w'eather photos to 
ground stations - Is orbiting the 
Earth following launch at the 
Western Test Range May 15 by a 
Lewis-managed Thrust-Augmented 
Thor-Agena vehicle. 

The 912-pound Nimbus n space­
craft began transmitting photos 
that afternoon and continues to 
function normally. 

Warren Plohr, Lewis Agena 
project manager, reported the 
Thor-Agena vehicle performed as 
expected, placing the nation'• 
weather-watching satellite In a 
near-circular, polar orbit. The 
spacecraft's apogee Is 732 miles 
and Its perigee 681 miles as It or­
bits the Earth once eveey 108 
minutes. 

Plohr and other members of the 
Agena projeot office were at Van• 
denberg AFB for the launch, along 
with Bruce T. Lundin, associate 
director for development, and Dr. 
S. C. Himmel, assistant director 
for launch vehicles. 

Successful launch and operation 
of the Nimbus ll spacecraft, man­
aged by NASA's Goddard Space
Flight Center, makes possible -
for the first time - transmission 
of lnetantaneous, around--the-clock 
weather photographs to Inexpen­
sive ground stations. 

The spacecraft can send day­
time pictures to simple Auto­
matic Picture Transmission (APl') 
ground stations, Including several 
commercial TV stations equipped 
with APl'. It also transmits Infra. 
red nighttime photos via A.Pr. 
Nimbus n can cover 150 AP.T 
stations around the clock, tnclud• 
Ing 44 stations In 26 foreign 
countries. 
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Awards Total 
$500 For 10 

Lewis Incentive Awards total­
Ing $WO have been presented ,to 
10 employees at Cleveland and 
Plum Brook, according to Louis J. 
Chelko, Incentive Awards Com­
mittee chairman. 

Edwin J. Pocta, Norman R. 
Fallert, and Wllllam O. Nelden­
gard, all of the Test Installations 

•:vision, collectively won a $75 
ard for their suggestion cover­

ing an Injector test rig. 
Adoption of the rig In Novem­

ber 1965 facmtated the handling 
and reduced the time required to 
flow-test Injectors. With the Im­
proved setup, one man can do this 
operation rather than the two or 
three men previously needed. It 
provides detlnlte safety Improve­
ment, Chelko wrote. 

He added, "As you know, eveey 
effort Is being made throughout 
the center to reduce manpower 
and improve safety. Your Idea will 
no doubt eliminate at least one 
lnjuey In the future." 

Ralph A. Jacko, Facilities Serv­
ice Division, Plum Brook, won a 
$190 award. He suggested the In• 
stallatlon of an Inexpensive gas 
float swl-tch. It would show If 
11.l'Clng electrical devices are ex­
posed to potential gaseous-hydro­
gen-air mixtures in the event of 
liquid-hydrogen leaks In the test 
cell. Six of these switches were In• 
stalled earlier this year. 

Jesse L. Strickland, Facilities 
Engineering Division, won a $100 
award for suggesting that all 

SA centers use a Construction 
clficatlons Institute 16-divi­

n format. 
NASA authorized use of his 

format beginning Jan. 1, 1966, and 
requires its adoption by July 1, 
1966. NASA-wide use of such 
standardized procedures permits 
better communication between de­
sign personnel, architect engi­
neers, and contractors who build 
NASA facilities. 

Harey L. West, Facilities Serv­
ice Division, Plum Brook, won a 
$25 award for his suggestion re• 
gardlng a television camera repair 
and alignment jig. The committee 
noted that this fixture greatly 
speeds camera repair and protects 
the camera from damage due to 
rolling on the bench. 

The committee approved an In­
tangible award of $25 for the In· 
tangible benefits derived. 

Charles P. Kovi, Plant Services 
Division, won a $25 award for sug­
gesting that fuel be Issued In 
safety cans with a flexible spout 
for safety reasons and cost reduc­
tion. As a result of his suggestion 
and committee Investigation, vola­
tile liquids are stored In safety 
containers In cer.trallzed areas. 

Aoeorge Yonek, Facilities Service 
W'1�on, Plum Brook won $25 for 

hill suggMtlon related to the use 
of a machined fitting which ellm• 
lnatea the guket on dewar equip-



In memory 

Walter Ashford 

Walter Ashford, 44, suffered a cerebralhemorrhage on May 18. Ashford was aveteran of the army and had also workedfor the Post Office before joining Lewis'Facilities Operations Division in 1960. He is survived by his wife, Carline, and theirfive children.

Thomas Jenkins 

Thomas Jenkins, 42, died on May 19.Jenkins, a veteran of service with theNavy, joined the National Aeronauticsand Space Administration as a nuclearengineer in Plum Brook's ReactorDivision in 1962. He is survived by his
wife, Betty, and their four children.

Student builds power cell 
Chris Epigg, a ninth gradestudent from Roxboro JuniorHigh of Cleveland Heights. brought his research projectto NASA last week. The son of a GeneralElectric Co. engineer. Chriswas interested in earthlyapplications of solar cells asenergy conversion devices.Consequently, he investigatedthe technology, built his ownpower cell. and entered it in the Northeastern OhioScience fair held last March.His project, "Practical Uses entitledof Energy Conversion," placed first inthe ninth grade physicscompetition. 

inviting Chris and his scienceteacher to visit. While here Chris and his teacher were briefed oncurrent Lewis research on

thin-film and silicon solar cells. They toured the energyconversion labs, and Chrisdiscussed his work withspecialists.

With that recommendation,he wrote to Lewis. hoping theCenter would be interested inhis work. Dr. Henry Brand­horst, Head of the
Photovoltaic Fundamentals
Section of the Solar CellBranch here, responded by

l -
Science student Chris Epigg (right) talks to Dr. Henry Brand­
horst about solar cell research as Ron Wolfe, Rocksboro 
Junior High Teacher looks on. Chris holds the solar cell device 
he built which was tested at Lewis under simulated sunlight. 
f Paul Riedel photo) 

Shoe givers 
walk proudly 

Lewis employees and other lab residents set a new high intheir record of generosity as they contributed more than $4,600to the Shoe Fund last month. As a result. more than 850 pairs of new shoes will outfit needychildren of inner-city areas of Greater Cleveland. RogerAlexander, Shoe Fund chairman, says the shoes will go tochildren from public and parochial Catholic and Lutheranschools during the coming year. In addition. several hundred pairs of used boots. shoes andrubbers were collected. Alexander credits the success this year to people's concernand generosity. The American Federation of GovernmentEmployees gave the Shoe Fund an extra boost with its gift of$25. The area chairman in charge of the collection also are to bethanked, Alexander says. They include: Evelyn Anagnostou,
Ken Coffin, Len Danilowicz, Norm Prahst, Jr .. Howard Rowe.Easter Scott and Mike Westfall. Persons who were not contacted but still wish to contributemay send checks, payable to NASA - Lewis Shoe Fund, toHarry Sebert, Shoe Fund treasurer, at M.S. 500-303.

League champs 
Final pins have been struck in the five men's and two women's bowling leagues,with Plum Brook's"Dreamers" topping the men'sleagues and the "Upsetters"

tallying more pins than theother women's winning leagueteam. Men's league winners
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Plum Brook's "Dreamers" 
wished and rolled their way to 
victory in the Men's Bowling 
Roll Off Standing (from left) 
are Richard Crum, Bill L inden 
and Harry Stockman. In front 
are Charlie Gast (left) and 
Captain Don Zurcher. 

were: "Tech Services" at Buckeye: Captain WaltSobotka, Don Sulak, George D r um m o nd, C l a r e n c eMamere, Val Rys and Stan Dunsmore. 
"Equalizers" at Westgate: Captain Rudy Grey, HaroldGustin. Jack Herman, Zach

Hallum, Frank Gue, JohnGregory, Ken Baud and ChicKerrigan. "Hi-Balls" at Buckeye:Captain Tom Catalano, 
Ge orge Foerster. ChetKarolczyk, Jim Saran, Lee
Anderson, Neil Rowe, FrankWebb, and Pete Weber. 

"Nuclides" a t  Fairview: Captain Carl Wenzler, VernKlinect, Hal Starr, LenKaszubinski and DaveHammer_

Publicly 
speaking 

On June 8 James Burnettwill give a presentation at theInternational Work Sim­plification Institute Con­vention in Milwaukee,
Wisconsin. On June 9 StewartFordyce will speak to theWestlake Rotary Club. Alvin Schultz will give a talkto the Bask Management Clubin Fostoria on June 11 andRobert Friedman will be guestspeaker for the Berea RotaryClub June 16. On June 17 MarshallDietrich will address theLorain County Chapter of theNational Society of
Professional Engineers and Lou Revnyak will speak at the 12th Annual National Plasticsfor Tooling Conference inDetroit.

'roll off' 
Ladies Tuesday Night

Westgate League winnerswere: "Shooting Stars": Captain Ginny Schlenkerman,Jean Biby, Coleen Holt, LeePetro and Laverne Thesling.

"Upsetters" took the 
Women '.s Bowling Roll Off by 
17 pins. From left, they are 
Adede Gorsuch, Marie, 
Nyland, Helen Pollack, 
Eleanor Smith and Marge 
Smith. Jo Lubin is not pic­
tured. 
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Names in the News 

Sector Chairman of the Cleveland Summer Jobs ProgramDr. C. D. Ferraro. Placement Officer, is serving as Publicr
sponsored by the National Alliance of Businessmen. 

Leonard Darilowicz, an experimental metal modelmaker i11the Fabrication Division, has been named by the Forest CityPark Civic Assn. and the West Side Civic Assn. as a candidatefor the Good Neighbor of the Year Award. Jesse Strickland and Paul Jacobson, hoth of the FacilitiesEngineering Division, have been elected to offices in theCleveland Chapter of the Construction Specifications Institute. Strickland will serve as President and Jacobson as RecordingSecretary for the 1970-71 session. The organization is made uprof architects, engineers, specification writers, design con­sultants. manufacturer representatives and salesmen, con­tractors and subcontractors. It is headquartered in Washington,D.C. and has a membership of about 11,000. 
Jeff Allen, son of Robert Allen, Chief of theStaffing Section, had received a four year

Alumni Memorial Scholarship to ColgaterUniversity. Graduating from A\on HighrSchool this June. Jeff is Valedictorian of hisclass and a member of National Honor Society.Thomas Minor. brother of Willie Minor ofthe Plant Services Division, has been accepted
Allen at the United States Naval Academy at An­napolis. He had already been accepted atDuquesne University prior to his appointment.Thomas lives with his parents, Mr. & Mrs.rJames Jones, in Union Level, Maryland. 

An opportunity rich with potentialpromising and attainable for young men has,rbeen taken advantage of by John Fair, son ofDuane and Mary Fair of Plum Brook. After
Minor joining the Air Force Reserve as an Airmanlast June, John was ordered to active duty inJuly 1969 for one year to attend the Air Force Academy Preparatory School at ColoradoSprings. He graduates from the Prep School on May 28, and has already received his ap­pointment to the Academy. After four years ofr

study at the Academy, John will be com­missioned as a Second Lieutenant in the
Fair Regular Air Force. Then after a year of in-

tensive pilot training, he will receive his silver wings. Ray Ramsey, retired mechanical and systems engineer atLewis has recently returned home after completing an overseasassignment for the International Executive Service Corps. IESCis a non-profit corporation which arranges for retired (andoccasionally mid-career) executives to share their managerial
know-how with enterprises in the developing nations. Ramseyrworked on an engineering administration project for the BufeteIndustrial Disenosy Proyectos, in Mexico City for the past threerand one-half months. 
1970-71 NASA Ladies Tuesday Night Bowling League officers for theseason are: Margaret Alley, President; TrudiRasmussen, Vice President; June Reynolds, Secretary; andPhyllis Nosky, Treasurer. 

Karen Kladney of the Management Services Divisionr
a.m. volu taking bids over the phone of things to be auctioned. nteered her time to Channel 25, May 21, from IO p.m. to 2r

There are still openings in the NASA Women's Golf League. The league started play on May 12, at Springvale golf course. Ifrinterested, call Ruth Bert, PAX 4213.r



Volunteers wanted 
Volunteers are needed to take 

crippled children to and from the 
Junior Achievement Company, 
117th and Madison each Monday 
at 7 p.m. The children are lo-

cated on the near west side, West­
lake, North Olmsted, Brecksville 
and Berea. Anyone wishing to 
volunteer may call Betty Kauf­
man, PAX 4112. 

Precious stone 
Plum Brook secretaries Mary Jane Schroeder (left) and 
Carole Kleber stop to admire an Apollo 11 lunar rock sam­
ple. assigned to Lewis on a permanent basis. The .85-
ounce, walnut-sized rock was viewed by more than 9,000 
people who took the drive-through tour of the Station on 
the first three Sundays of October. 

Speakers' corner 

Can NASA move 
earth, Beck asked 

One of Lewis' windows to the world is the Speaker's 
Bureau. A group of 70 dedicated employees, they deliver 
approximately 200 talks a year to an audience of 45,000 
persons. The Lewis News is presenting these columns to 
help recognize their important contributions to keeping 
the public informed about NASA progress. 

Willis Beck became a 
member of the Lewis Speak­
ers Bureau in Oct. 1966. 
Since that time he has tra­
veled to many cities explain­
ing the various NASA pro­
grams, including NASA's re­
lationships with industry and 
educational institutions, and 
benefits from the space pro­
gram and Apollo. 

As a Lewis "speaker", 
Beck says he enjoys meet­
ing the public and conveying 
to them NASA's importance 
through contributions to both science and humanity. 

One of the most unusual questions he has received as a 
representative of NASA is one asked by a chemical scientist 
at a recent talk given by Beck to the Bedford Rotary Club. 
The questioner wanted to know if NASA couldn't attach 
thrust units to the earth and eject it out of its present orbit 
to find another solar system since he felt that the Sun is go­
ing to explode and burn up our planet. 

Beck, Chief of the Supply Branch, has been on the Lew­
is staff since transferring from Marshall Space Flight Center 
in 1962. His branch of the Equipment and Supply Divis­
ion includes Logistics Management for the Center's mis­
sions. Beck also serves on the Board of Trustees for the 
Big Brothers of Cleveland and is a Big Brother himself. 

* 

Other speakers who are scheduled to give talks during the 
next two weeks are Don Bogart who will give a presentation 
at the Johnson County Community College in Shawnee 
Mission, Kansas on Oct. 26. On Oct. 27, Robert Summers 
will address the Bolindale School PTA in Warren and Paul 
Sirocky will speak to the Pfaudler Co. Management Club. 

I. Irving Pinkel will participate in the Teachers' Profes­
sional Day sponsored by the Cleveland Public School sys­
tem on Oct. 30. On Nov. 4 James Diedrich will give a talk 
to the Lakewood College Club and Marshall Burrows will 
speak to the Holy Name Society of St. Leo's Church. Har­
rison Allen will give a presentation to the Management Club 
of the Addressograph-Multigraph Corp., Manufacturing Di­
vision on Nov. 6. 

Brayton 

system 

selected 
NASA has selected a Bray­

ton power conversion sys­
tem for the development of 
a long-life space power 
source. 

NASA work on power sys­
tems has been aimed at giv­
ing space mission planners 
an on-board electrical sup­
ply independent of sunlight 
and more compact than 
large arrays of solar cells. 

Two power conversion 
systems have been under 
study by NASA's Office of 
Advanced Research and 
Technology: the Brayton 
cycle and the SNAP-8 mer­
cury Rankine cycle. Both 
cycles, when combined with 
a heat source, provide closed 
loop systems that operate 
without anything being 
added. 

No new fuel is brought in 
and there is no exhaust oth­
er than radiated heat. A 
working fluid is circulated 
through a heat exchanger ( in 
case of the Brayton cycle), 
or a boiler (in the case of 
the Rankine cycle), the tur­
bo-alternator, condenser or 
cooler, pumps or compres­
sor, back to the heat, and 
around. 

NASA had planned to 
combine the Rankine power 
system with the Atomic En­
ergy Commission's zircon­
ium hydride reactor and to 
test the combination at Plum 
Brook's Space Power Facili­
ty. Such tests are now plan­
ned using the Brayton sys­
tem. 

While successes with the 
Rankine program indicate it 
can be developed for space 
use, recent progress with 
Brayton equipment has led 
to the conclusion that it 
would afford greater poten­
tial for the kinds of space 
programs now envisioned. 
The Brayton cycle turboma­
chinery has an inherent flex­
ibility and potentially longer 
life capability for applica­
tions such as space stations, 
space bases, and others re­
quiring high power. 

The prime contractor for 
the SN AP-8 mercury Ran­
kine system is the Aerojet 
Nuclear Systems Co. (Sacra­
mento) a division of Aerojet­
General Corp., a subsidiary 
of General Tire and Rubber 
Co. 

The AIResearch Manufac­
turing Co. (Phoenix) a divis­
ion of Garrett Corp., has 
been the major contractor 
for the Brayton cycle sys­
tem. The work started in 
1965. 

At the Center, the Bray­
ton Cycle Branch is headed 
by Henry Sloane, with Don­
ald Packe assisting. Section 
Heads in the branch are Wil­
liam Wintucky, Donald Bere­
mand and Pierre Thollot. 
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Ceremony cites 
216 employees here 

In awards ceremonies at Plum Brook and Cleveland, 
Thursday and Friday, (Oct. 29 and 30), 216 employees will 
be honored for their many years of government service. 

Employees marking 40, 35, 30, 25, and 20 years of ser­
vice with the government will receive emblems recognizing 
careers of dedication and significant achievement. Bruce 
Lundin will present the awards at Plum Brook on Thursday 
in the Engineering Building Auditorium at 1:30 p.m. Fri­
day he is scheduled to present the awards to Cleveland em­
ployees in the Administration Building Auditorium at 2 
p.m. George Macian will speak at the ceremony.o

Employees receiving Service Awards appear below:o

PLUM BROOK 
THIRTY YEAR AWARDS 

Kenneth Burrows, Richard Dalgleish, Christian Kleber. 

TWENTY-FIVE YEAR AWARDS 
Weldon Darr, Eugene Dowell, Owen Kickey, Edward Myslinski, 

Chester Nugester, Jr., Roger Pauly, Alfred Percival, Milan Puskaro­
vich, Harold Ross, Carolyn Weatherford. 

TWENTY YEAR AWARDS 
Ralph Barre, Guy Cunningham, Jr., James Einerson, Bowyer Fout, 

Jr., Merle Frye, William Laterza, Joseph Lochotzki, Harrison McKin­
ney, John Stewart, William Tunnell. 

CLEVELAND 
FORTY YEAR AWARDS 

Herman Ellerbrock, Jr., George Hartle, Robert Tozier. 

THIRTY-FIVE YEAR AWARDS 
Percy Cheesman, Mildred Huetter, N. Phillip Miller, Storm Miller, 

Irving Pinkel, William Smothers, L. Richard Turner, Joseph Wielgus. 

THIRTY YEAR AWARDS 
Edward Bartoo, Earl Cook, Lester Corrington, James Gavin, 

Richard Godfroy, Robert Godman, Arthur Goldstein, Murray Gor• 
don, Victor Gordon, John Guarnieri, Jesse Hall, Peter Halupka, An­
thony H�, Abner Horwith, L. Robert Howe, Sidney Huntley, John 
Kisner, Carl Lieberman, John Macomber, William McCann, Zane 
Mikulicz, C. Robert Morse, Richard Parisen, Myron Pollyea, Law• 
rence Rollin, John Sanders, Ralph Schmiedlin, Samuel Stein, Ali­
sounder Tye, Frank Van Allen, E. Daniel Williams. 

TWENTY-FIVE YEAR AWARDS 
Charles Adkison, Jr., Norman Anderson, Robert H. Anderson, 

Juanita Antoine, Jacob Aust, Lloyd Backston, Joseph Balombin, 
Raymond Bernard, Charles Bissler, John Borecki, William Brandt, 
Jr., Donald Burton, Sam Calamia, John Catone, Richard Cavicchi, 
Klement Cervenak, Vernon Comerford, Edward Corsetti, Bert Coss, 
Frank Davis, Robert Deissler, Kenneth Dike, Vincent Di Piazza, 
Randol Duncan, Virginia Doran, William Eiben, John C. Everett, 
Donald Forney, Arnold Georgeson, Sanford Gordon, Carl Gorman, 
Edward Grochocki, Anthony Gyapjas, Frank Gusik, Eugene Hack­
worth, William Harrigill, John Hazey, Jeanne Healy, Sheldon Reimel, 
Carl Heller, Seymour Himmel, Gerald Kaufman, Herbert Kersten, 
Peter Kosar, Charles Kovach, Perry Kuhns, Milan Kusenda, Leonard 
Leopold, Lyle Lorenz, Louis Manyak, Jr., Alex Medvick, Herman 
Mark, Winifred McDermott, Gordon Miller, Mike Minichiello, Herbert 
Minikin, Joseph Mizisin, Leonard Obery, L. Charles Perry, John Pol­
lack, Wilbur Pincombe, John Pleva, H. Warren Plohr, Steffie Rath­
burn, Paul Rennick, Maynard Reynolds, William Robbins, Phil Ro�, 
Michael Sajna, Jack Schneider, Louis Sforza, Joseph Sikora, Louis 
Sliman, Donald Sinclair, Anthony Skoch, Gordon Smith, Richard 
Soreck, Richard Steiner, James Storer, David Straight, Jeanne Szel, 
Roy Themes, George Trigg, Barbara Troyan, Harold Tuck, Edward 
Tysl, Charles Walker, Robert Weiler, Solomon Weiss, Carl Wentworth, 
Spurgeon Westbrooks, Richard Woda, Helen Woods. 

TWENTY YEAR AWARDS 
Samuel Allmond, John Braschwitz, Eugene Brattoli, John Breed­

love, Jack Brown, Kathleen Brown, Cleophas Cotton, Robert Cubbi­
son, Calvin Davidson, John Dilley, George Drummond, Dorothy 
Dudich, Bert Eippert, Phillip Garner, Henry Geringer, Roy Hack­
barth, Ralph Jocke, Nathan Kanter, Albert Kaufman, Donald Kel­
sey, Paul Langendorfer, John MacLean, Glen McDonald, Patrick Mc­
Muldren, Genevieve Miller, Robert R. Miller, James Modarelli, Ellen 
Nachman, William Nagy, Thomas 0cilka, Francis Ohlman, Cleveland 
0'Neal, Jr., Frank Park, Salvadore Patronite, Joseph Pigford, George 
Reiber, Russell Roetzer, Louis Rosenblum, Edward Satmary, Paul 
Schutt, William Schwarckopf, Calrissa Shoop, Arthur L. Smith, Art­
hur Sprungle, William Stewart, Leonard Stitt, Norbert Stockman, 
Jesse Strickland, Donald Thoennes, Robert Turek, Howard Volkin, 
Ernie Walker, Florence Weaver, Floyd Weitzel, Howard Wine, Law­
rence Wymor, Donald Zelten, and James Zimmerman. 



Members of the Rolling /£lement Committee (from left to right), Tedric Harris, Richard 
Parker, Jack Sherlock, Eric Bamberger, William Kasmarsky, Erwin Zaretsky, and Charles 
Moyer. (Martin Brown photo) 

Committee updates bearing data 
Members of the Rolling Element Com­

mittee of the Lubrication Division, Ameri­
can Society of Mechanical Engineers (AS­
ME), meeting at Lewis, became editors for 
a day as they did the final proofing of their 
joint 1 ½-year project which will end up as 
an ASME publication. 

The committee undertook an assignment 
to define advances made in rolling element 
bearings within the last 25 years. The find­
ings will be presented at ASME's winter 
meeting which will be held in Washington, 
D.C., later this year.

Each committee member was assigned an
area to research under the committee's pro­
ject, 'Life Adjustment Factors for Ball and 
Roller Bearings - An Engin�ering Design 
Guide.' 

According to Erwin V. Zaretsky, chair­
man of the committee, their effort is the 
first attempt at updating bearing life pre­
dictions since 1946. "Bearing standards 
have not reflected the advances, many of 
which came about due to aerospace re­
search," he said. "This has resulted in en­
gineers overdesigning, and in many cases, 

Youth congress ... 
(Continued from page 1) 

spending more money for bearings than nec­
essary if advanced technology were factored 
in to the engineering calculations." 

In addition to being able to more accur­
ately predict bearing life, Zaretsky feels that 
the engineering design guide will enable 
engineers to select bearing materials and 
lubricants for all types of applications, and 
determine operating limits. 

Housing expert here 
An expert on housing problems of the 

poor will speak at a Dialogue-at-Noon here 
on Monday, April 12, in the Ad. Bldg. audi­
torium. All employees are invited to at­
tend and bring their lunch to this half 
hour program. 

The speaker, Dr. Jan A. van Lier, will 
focus his remarks on "The Suburbs and the 
Poor." Dr. van Lier has actively pursued 
solutions to housing problems in the Great­
er Cleveland area as a mem her of the PATH 
Public Housing Committee, the Housing 
Task Force of the Commission on Catholic 
Community Action, and numerous other 
organizations. 

ine life as a result of her study. And a junior from Indiana 
discussed the complex function of sodium ions in the 
sciatic nerve of a frog. 

Now in its seventh year, the Youth Science Congress 
"provides a wonderful opportunity for high caliber science 
students to present their work just as an engineer or scient­
ist does at a professional conference," says Calvin W. 
Weiss. He is a co-chainnan of the Congress and Chief of 
Lewis' Educational Services Office. 

The Congresses, held each year at eight NASA centers 
and four cities strong in aerospace industry, are a way to 
encourage and recognize outstanding contributions of sci­
ence students throughout the country. 

On Wednesday and Thursday at Lewis, each student 
made a short presentation of his study before his peers 
and a panel of adult evaluators. 

Individual participants also met with Lewis researchers 
to discuss mutual areas of interest, toured the Center's 
facilities. 

Lewis physicists give 
• 

papers at meettng 
The technical publication of ten Center scientists con­

tributed to the American Physical Society's annual meet­
ing on solid state and chemical physics in Cleveland March 
29 through April 1. Held at the Pick-Carter and Statler­
Hilton Hotels, the 70 sessions attracted nearly 2000 mem­
bers of the physics professions throughout the nation. 

Dr. John A. Woollam of the Electromagnetic Propulsion 
Division presented a paper he wrote entitled "Phase Tran­
sitions and Magnetostriction in CsMnCl3.2H 2O." Dr.
Lawrence Flax of the same division spoke on "Theoretical 
Investigations of the Heisenberg Ferromagnet in the Pre­
sence of a Magnetic Field." 

Seven Physics and Chemistry Division scientists were 
authors of papers presented at the conference. Dr. Robert 
A. Lad gave "EPR Study of Electron Irradiated LiF,"
which he co-authored with Dr. George C. Fryberg. Dr.
Fryberg also co-authored a paper on liquid crystals pre­
sented by Dr. Edward Gelerinter of Kent State University.
Dr. James A. DiCarlo presented "Energy Dependence of
Electron Damage in Tungsten," which he wrote in colla­
boration with Lewis Faculty Fellow Dr. James T. Stanley
of Arizona State University. Fr. Hubert H. Grimes spoke
of "Electron Radiation Effects in Ruby." Frank R. Steven­
son presented a paper entitled "Effects of Multiple Scat­
tering of Finite Electron Barns in Radiation Damage Investi­
bations." Robert M. Stubbs collaborated on a paper with
Dr. Charles G. Montgomery of the University of Toledo.
The paper is titled "Generalized Green's Function Theory
of a Disordered Heisenberg Ferromagnet," and Stubbs pre­
sented it at a conference session.

John Ferrante of the Fluid System components Divi­
sion presented a paper titled "Adhersion at a Bimettalic 
Interface ", which he and Dr. John R. Smith of the Physics 
and Chemistry Division wrote. 

The American Physical Society's annual meeting brings 
together research project engineers and scientists in solid 
state and chemical physics to discuss aspects of research 
in basic and fundamental physics. This year more than 
800 papers were presented in Cleveland during the week­

Retirements 
ALBERT HALLOCK, an aerospace 

equipment operator in the Facilities 
Operations Division, joined Lewis in 
1948 after serving 8 years in the Navy. 
At Lewis he has worked on refrigera­
tion equipment, combustion air mach­
ines, exhausters and vaporizers. He and 
his wife Dorothy Ann have three child­
ren. They plan to travel during the 
winter months. 

DANIEL SCHENK, Head, Construc­
tion Management Section, Construc­
tion Division, plans to move to his 
hometown of Yankton, South Dakota, 
after his retirement this month. 
Schenk served five years in the Air 
Force, and another 15 years with the 
Army Corps of engineers. He joined 
Lewis in 1963 as a construction en­
gineer and has been active in the es­
timation department of construction 
contracts. 

 

long meeting. 

The newly renouated Lewis Dining Room in the Main Cafeteria. (Paul Riedel photo) 

Dining room f ea tu res $1 meals 
For $1.00, employees can 

enjoy a hot food lunch or 
sandwich luncheon in a 
spanking new dining room 
complete with cherry wall 
paneling, gold tweed carpet­
ing, green drapes, plywood 
chairs and continuous music 
right here on the Lab. 

The newly renovated 
Lewis Dining Room in the 
Main Cafeteria is open to 
any employee or their guests. 
They should enter through 
the west door and vestibule 
coat room, and limit their 
dining time to 30 minutes 
so that others may enjoy the 
pleasant atmosphere. The 
dining room is open from 
from 11 :30 a.m. to 1 p.m. 

Reservations may be accept­
ed only for employees with 
visitors. 

Jesse Strickland, of the 
Architectural Design Sec­
tion, coordinated the pro­
ject. 

The $1.00 sandwich 
luncheon consists of a choice 
of sandwiches, soup and 

crackers, a salad and bever­
age, while the $1.00 hot 
food lunch includes an en­
tree, a choice of vegetable, 
potato or salad, a roll and 
butter, and beverage. There 
is an added charge of 25 
cents each for each addi­
tional vegetable, potato or 
salad. 

. 

. 

. 
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Watch Cavs play! 
Basketball player Rick Roberson attempts to block Patricia 
A. Miller's shot. Roberson will be one of the Cleveland Ca­
valiers entertaining Lab employees Friday, March 24 at the
Cleveland Arena. Cavaliers night offers reduced ticket
prices, free basketballs for kids 16 and under, and round
trip bus transportation for $1. See LeSAC Boosters now
for tickets. (Martin Brown photo)

Pioneer 10 ... 
(Continued from page 1) 

After a brief interruption in the countdown at T-10 
minutes to determine why the fill and drain valve indicator 
failed to come on, the countdown was recycled to T-5 
minutes and the 565-pound payload left the pad reaching 
speeds up to 50,073 kilometers (31,121 miles) per hour 
at the third stage burnout. All early indications showed 
that the spacecraft performed exactly as planned. 

The spacecraft separated from the third stage rocket at 
9:05 p.m., 16 minutes after launch, and passed the Moon's 
orbit at 8 a.m. the following day. It would take an Apollo 
Moon spacecraft three days to cover the �ame distance. 

Pioneer 10 is scheduled to arrive at Jupiter December 2, 
1973 but a mid-course correction made Monday, March 6, 
may cause it to arrive several days later. 

Pioneer l0's imaging photopolarimeter will make polari­
zation and intensity measurements of Jupiter's light several 
weeks out from the planet. These measurements will pro­
vide clues to the physical properties of Jupiter's clouds and 
atmosphere. 

The ultraviolet photometer will examine Jupiter's upper 
atmosphere for hydrogen/helium ratio, atmosphere mixing 
rate, temperature, and for evidence of an auroral oval near 
the poles on the planet's day side. 

The infrared radiometer will look for Jovian radiation 
from an internal heat source, hot spots in the outer at­
mosphere, and cold spots at the poles indicating icecaps 
of frozen methane. 

PB reactor ... 
(Continued from page 1) 

radiating kernels of corn for the Department of Interior's 
Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife. Bureau researchers 
discovered that ears of corn pecked by the birds have 
grown slightly larger than other corn. So they want to know 
the affected corn's trace element composition to see if it 
has the same nutritional value as the other. 

At Plum Brook, Dean W. Sheibley is responsible for 
executing all pollution-related work involvmg neutron 
activation analysis. The sample preparation, irradiation and 
counting work are handled by Robert W. De Fayette's 
Radiochemistry Section. 

Others involved in the program at Plum Brook are Clark 
A. Hahn, Sr., Raymond L. Arndt, Ronald J. Scott, Anne
Bodnar and Paul J. Richardson. David C. Hopkins of Lewis­
Cleveland operates the computer program.

Safe driving 
offered at 

Plum Brook 
The National Safety 

Council's Defensive Driving 
Course will be presented at 
Plum Brook on March 14, 
21, 28 and April 4 by Jos­
eph D. Cenzori, Chief of 
Lewis' Plant Protection Of­
fice. 

The course will be pre­
sented beginning at 4:45 
p.m. in the Engineering 
Building assembly area. All 
Plum Brook employees and 
members of their families 
are invited to enroll. For 
more information on enroll­
ment call Plum Brook Safety 
Officer Roger V. Wright at 
PBX 209. 

Wallopers 

near crown 
• 

in cage race 
The Wallopers, with a 

spotless 12-0 record, can 
wrap up the first round 
championship in the NASA 
Men's Basketball League 
with one more victory. 

In their last outing, the 
Wallopers scored a, 58-48, 
victory over the seventh 
place Flacons, coming off 
a halftime deadlock to gain 
a lead they never relinquish­
ed. 

The Wee Bombers stayed 
methematically in the race 
by downing the Mavericks, 
61-52. Playing with only
five starters, the Wee Bomb­
ers considered the league's
"runningest" team, manag­
ed to wear the slower Maver­
icks down.

The Phantoms, the sur­
prise team in the league 
this year, solidified their 
hold on third place with a, 
62-52, victory over the Cel­
tics who have now lost four
straight.

The Jets also are coming 
alive as they clinched their 
third victory in four starts, 
59-53, over the last place
Marks.

The single elimination 
playoffs to determine the 
league winner will start 
March 16. 

The Standings as of March 
2: 
Team 
Wallopers 
Wee Bombers 
Phantoms 
Celtics 
Mavericks 
Jets 
Falcons 
Marks 

Won Lost 
12 0 
10 2 

8 4 

6 6 
5 7 
4 8 

2 10 

1 11 

Wilson dies 
Wilbur L. Wilson, who re­

tired from Lewis in 1966, 
died at age 69 o.n February 
27. He had worked here for
about 24 years, the latter
part of his career as a con­
struction engineer. He is sur­
vived by his wife, Elsie S.,
and a married daughter.

Retirements 

Edward J. Cudlin, an aerospace 
mechanic in the Electric Propulsion 
and Environment Test Branch, Test 
Installations Division, will retire this 
month after a 30-year government 
career at Lewis. He joined the cen­
ter in 1942 and has been involved 
in tunnel work, high vacuum runs, 
and most recently has been running 

small bell jar tests on thermionics. He and his wife, Analda, 
look forward to the leisure life. They have a married son, 
three grandchildren, another son attending school and a 
daughter who works for the Elyria Chronicle Telegram. 

John J. Hazey, an aerospace ser­
vices operator foreman in the Equip­
ment Operations Branch, Facilities 
Operations Division, will retire this 
month with 27 years of government 
service. He joined Lewis in 1945 
as a power dispatcher. He has been 
a shift supervisor since 1947 and 
most recently has been a shift super­
visor in the areas of 10 x 10, 8 x 6, Quiet Fan and V /STOL. 
He and his wife, Rosalind, have two married sons and four 
grandchildren. 

Emilie Mateyka, Special Examin­
er for the Cleveland Area Office of 
the Civil Service Commission, retired 
at the end of last month. She began 
her government careP• with the Civ­
il Service Commission in Washing­
ton, D.C. in 1938 and transferred 
to the Cleveland office in 1943. 
In 1946 she came to Lewis as an 

administrative assistant to the personnel officer. Emilie 
Mateyka was for a number of years Executive Secretary 
for the Civil Service Board at Lewis assigned to the Man­
power Staffing Branch, Personnel Division. She plans to 
travel in this country and abroad. 
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Center happenings 
Joseph D. Cenzori, Chief of the Plant Protection Office, 

will conduct a defensive driving course on April 6, 13, 20 
and 27 from 7 p.m. to 9 p.m. at the Medina YWCA. All 
employees, members of their families and people living in 
the area are invited to enroll. If interested, call Cenzori at 
PAX 4149. 

Jesse L. Strickland of the Architectural-Structural Design 
Branch announced that the Administration Building Lobby 
is now being renovated as part of the Center's moderniza­
tion and rehabilitation program. The east entrance is now 
being used as a temporary lobby and for those entering 
the building. Strickland says he expects the work to be 
completed about April 1. 

As a result of a recent election among Lewis cafeteria 
and store employees by the Department of Labor, Local 
2182, American Federation of Government Employees 
was certified as the exclusive representative under Execu­
tive Order 11491. The Order covers labor-management rela­
tions in the Federal Government. 

The Lewis Performing Arts Theater has rescheduled its 
Spring production. It will now be held on April 7, 8, 14 
and 15. Curtain time for both weekends is 8:15 p.m. in the 
DEB Auditorium. The play, "Celle Qui N'Etait Plus," by 
French novelists Dorothy and Michael Blankfort, com­
bines mystery, suspense and a touch of the supernatural. 

In the cast are Norton Baron, Sally Ferencik, George M. 
Fisher, Honey Lou Harris, Theresa A. Horvath and Thomas 
R.cKirkland. It is directed by Carl E. Goodwin, Jr. Louisc
R.cRevnyak, chairman of PAT, said retirees will again bec
invited to attend as guests.c

The Lewis Camera Club is making plans for a color print 
competition on April 18. 

Although the competition is open to members only, em­
ployees or members of their families who wish to partici­
pate in the work of the club may call Warren Philipp, secre­
tary, at PAX 7166. 

At the Club's February meeting, Stanley J. Marsik des­
cribed their experiences in Affa-color and Etka-color pro­
cesses. 

"We made the presentations," Marsik said, "to interest 
more members in color printing. If successful, it will make 
for keener competition within the club." 
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Henri S. Rig0 ( le f t )  and Robert L. Reid plan route of  new 
water service main to the west area of Lewis. 

Fulfilling the Center's 

Paul Weisenbach (left) and Suey T. Yee go over construc- 
tion plans for rehabilitating the Equipment Utilization 
Building. 

Examining materials to be used in the renovation of the 
Administration Building Auditorium are Joseph J. Pishkula 
( le f t )  and Jesse L. Strickland. 

Nee1 D. Fauber (left) and Erwin M .  Lauffer examine ac- 
coustic baffle wall construction in the new Engine Fan and 
Jet Noise Facility. 

0.. architectural needs! 
Fifteen architects, engine- 

ers, and technicians assigned 
to either the Architectural 
Design Section or the Struc- 
tural Design Section, make 
up the Architectural-Sbc- 
tural Design Branch. 
Headed by Lawrence J. 

Stitt, the branch works to 
organize, plan and coordin- 
ate the architectural and 
structural aspects of facility 
design and construction re- 
quired to help fulfill the 
Center's mission. 
The requirements vary 

widely because of changing 
mission requirements and 
unique and unprecedented 
design problems, according 
to Stitt. He added that 
branch personnel prepare 
conceptual designs, cost es- 
timates, specifications and 
construction drawings, and 
supervise the work of con- 
tract architect-engineers. 
The branch performs sim- 

ilar duties in connection 
with the Center's continuing 
modernization and rehabili- 
tation existing facilities. 
Some of the more unique 

assignments consist of pre- 
paring the Center's master 
facilities plan, structural de- 
sign of pressure vessels, ex- 
pansion joints and special 
structures, including analysis 
of thermal stress and deflec- 
tion effects, and fatigue life 
estimates for pressure and 
temperature extremes not 
normally encountered in 
conventional vessels and 
structures. 
Civil engineering func- 

tions also are the responsi- 
bility of the branch. Func- 
tions include surveying, 
planning and designing road- 
ways, developing sites, sewer 
and water utility systems, 
and maintaining current un- 
derground utility master 
drawings. 

Photos by 

I \  Dennis Trimakas (left)  and James R. Winemiller and Daniel 
F. Larson, a section head, review conceptual structural sup- 
port designs for the proposed NASA  wind turbine. 

Don Hueb'er Paul Harrigal ( left)  and William J. Fazulak study design de- 
tails for  rehabilitating offices in the Space Power Chamber, 



Lewis honors 

62 for top 

job performance 

Sixty-two employees 
were honored for superior 
job performance at the 31st 
Annual Special Achievement 
Award ceremony held No-. 
vember 8 at Lewis. 

Individuals and groups 
were honored, sharing more 
than $28,000 in monetary 
awards. Acting Director Dr. 
Bernard Lubarsky presented 
the awards. 

Individuals receiving a­
wards were Bill D. ingle, 
Oliver W. Reese, Michael 
Baldizzi, Walter W. Pone­
vacs, Jr., Andrew Pindar, 
Fred J. Loos t, Jr., Richard 
W. Niedzwiecki, Robert C.
Seidel, Michael F. Valerino,
John F. Cassidy, James P.
Cusick, Daniel L. Deadmore,
Norman W. Orth and Ira T.
Myers.

Other individual award 
recipients were William T. 
Harrigill,.Jr., James L, Mor­
gan, Walter M. Krawczonek, 
Dr. Marvin E. Goldstein, 
Ralph A. Jacko, George W. 
Hirsch, Mike Chopich, Har­
ry C. Craddock, Harold L. 
Weitzel, Ralph F. Jocke, 
Sadako U. Kinter, William 
H. Stokes. Jr., Mike A. Min­
ichiello, James E. Keaton,
William H. Glaser, Paul J.
Sirocky, Jr., Erwin M. Lauf­
fer, Carl F. Monnin, John P.
Riehl, George J. Schaefer,
jr., Richard P. Geye, and
William K. Tabata.

GROUP ACHIEVEMENT 
AWARDS 

Photovoltaic Power 
Group: William J. Bifano, 
William A. Poley and Larry 
R. Scudder.

Rocket Engine Test Fa­
cility Group: Edward M. 
Krawczonek, James P. Ger­
old, Wendell White, Kenneth 
R. Whitney, Merlin E. 
Vance, Dennis A. Munson, 
Thomas B. Schneider, 
George 0. Mack and Joseph 
S. Etzler.

Equal Opportunity Re­
cruiting Team: Harold Fer­
guson, Harrison Allen, Jr., 
Dr. Julian M. Earls, Gene­
vieve M. Esgar, Orlando A. 
Gutierrez. George R. Kin­
ney. Jr., Leroy McCreary, 
William E. Nyerges, Lonnie 
Reid, Loretta M. Shaw and 
Frederick F. Simon. 

Buy 

Bonds 

l(arate classes begin 

here N ovemher 28 
The NASA Karate Association, entering its second dec­

ade at Lewis, will have registration for a new quarter of 
Karate classes on November 28. A new feature will be situ­
ation self-defense classes. Registration will be in the Main 
Cafeteria. 

The fee is $20 per quarter for individual members; $20 
for one member of the family; $15 for a second member 
of the family and $10 for each additional member. 

According to Harold Sliney, beginners karate classes will 
be held 7 :30 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. on Mondays with an option­
al class on Thursday from 5 :30 p.m. to 6:30 p.m. 

"The type of karate taught here is called kajukenbo 
which combines the classical kicking and striking techni­
ques of karate with some of the more effective throws from 
judo," Sliney said. 

If interested, call Sliney, PAX 214 2 or Lawrence An­
drews, PAX 2215. 

LESA members Edward L. Warren (left) and Lyle 0. 

Wright {right) pose with NASA Administrator Dr. Robert 

jArmy changes name! ��ion meets management
To clarify and simplify the designation of the U.S. 

Anny R&D laboratories at various NASA Centers, the 
Department of the Anny has renamed the group. 

Fonnerly called the U.S. Army Air Mobility Research 
and Development Laboratory, the group is now designated 
the U.S. Arn1y Research and Technology Laboratories. 

Headquarters is at NASA's Ames Research Center. The 
four directorates are now known as the Aeromechanics 
Laboratory, located at Ames; the Propulsion Laboratory 
here at Lewis; the Structures Laboratory, at NASA Lang­
ley, and the Applied Technology Laboratory, Fort Eustis, 
Virginia. 

The first meeting ever between top NASA agency man­
agers and representatives of the International Federation 
of Professional and Technical Engineers (IFPTE) and the 
American Federation of Government Employees (AFGE) 
was held recently in Washington, D.C. 

Lewis Engineers and Scientists Association (LESA) mem­
bers Lyle 0. Wright and Edward L. Warren attended the 
Washington, D.C. meeting which also included NASA Ad­
ministrator Dr. Robert Frosch. 

Wright stated that Dr. Frosch discussed the views and 
future growth of NASA and answered questions from the 
representatives. "The NASA Administrator sees NASA's 
ultimate mission as providing services to other public agen­
cies and private customers, including foreign governments," 
Lyle stated. 
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Building 15 gets facelift 
Most persons have prob­

ably seen signs on street re­
pair work which read: "tem­
porary inconvience for 
permanent improvement." 

That is precisely the situ­
ation at Building I 5 which 
is getting a completely new 
face and remodeling job. 

According to Jesse L. 
Strickland, of the Architec­
tural Design Section, renova­
tion of the south wing and 
center section of the build­
ing will be completed first. 

These portions are being 
managed by Neel D. Fauber 
who has responsibility for all 

interior and exterior work as 
well as construction of park­
ing facilities. 

Following completion of 
that work about mid-1978, 
Phase One of the Main Cafe­
teria complex rehabilitation 
will start. The work includes 
the cafeteria's main seating 
area and serving area. A new 
exterior corridor and en­
trance will be added, plus 
landscaping, new lighting, 
ceiling, floors, sound and 
safety systems. Strickland is 
project manager for this 
phase, scheduled for comp le-

tion by late 1979. 
Phase Two is scheduled to 

begin immediately · after 
Phase One's completion. 
Phase Two includes the re­
habilitation of the kitchen, 
service and serving areas. 
"This mainly involves pur­
chasing equipment and in­
stalling that equipment," 
Strickland said. "The cafe­
teria will not be closed dur­
ing construction. There will 
be subsequent Lewis News 
stories on the progress we 're 
making," he added. He urg-

ed employees to see the 
_ architectural_ display on the 
propos·ed work in the Main 
Cafeteria. 

Because of constmction 
in progress, the Post Ex­
change will be temporarily 
moved and partitioned off 
in the northwest corner of 
the Main Cafeteria dining 
area. The move is scheduled 
for early January 1978. 
Plans are for the PX to be in 
the temporary quarters for 
about six months. 



New progress noted in 
V /STOL tandem fan work 

Results of aerodynamic 
testing of a uniquely config­
urated aft-inlet duct bring 
the tandem fan propulsion 
system concept significantly 
closer to practical use in Ver­
tical / Short-Take-Off-and­
Landing (V / STOL) aircraft, 
aeronautical engineers at 
NASA Lewis here report. 

lenging phase of the entire 
flight regime," says John M. 
Abbott, Research Project 

( Continued on page 2) 

ROBERT P. ALLEN 
Candidate, Avon 

Board of Education 

LEWIS CFC TOPS GOAL 

See Next Issue for Details 

LEROY McCREARY 
Candidate, Berea 

Board of Education 

EARL T. BLOAM 
Candidate, Brooklyn 
Board of Education 

BRUCE A. BANKS 
Candidate, Olmsted Falls 

Board of Education 

Lewis researchers tested 
performance of a propulsion 
system having an aft fan­
stage inlet featuring an un­
usually short, compact S­
duct configuration. Under 
the most extreme conditions 
induced during the wind 
tunnel tests conducted at 
Lewis, total pressure loss 
amounted to only four per­
cent and total flow distor­
tion to only eight percent, 
the researchers note. 

In addition, the core-en­
gine common shaft, passing 
through the aft-inlet flow 
passage to the front fan, had 
a negligible aerodynamic ef­
fect on total inlet pressure 
loss and distortion. 

Staffers vie for school board vacancies 

"The inlet was tested un­
der conditions simulating 
those encountered at the on­
set of V /STOL-aircraft de­
scent, or the transition from 
horizontal to vertical flight, 
the most critical and cha!-

While many Lewis em­
ployees are serving their 
communities as volunteer 
firemen, on city commis­
sions, and in other capaci­
ties. others are running for 
school board vacancies in 
their respective communi­
ties. 

Robert P. Allen, Chief, 
Manpower Program 
Branch, Personnel Division, 

is up for re-election to the 
Avon Board of Education. 
He has served for 13 years on 
the Avon school board in a 
variety of positions, includ­
ing vice president. 

How is he conducting a 
campaign against the seven 
candidates who are vying for 
the three openings? "I don't 
have a committee to help me. 
I am relying on persons who 

know me and my reputation 
as a longtime member of the 
school board to get re-elect­
ed," Allen said. He also 
plans to attend Candidates 
Night and certain other 
functions. 

Leroy McCreary, person­
nel staffing specialist, Per­
sonnel Division, is the other 
known Lewis employee who 
is running as an incumbent. 

He is campaigning to retain 
his seat on the Berea Board 
of Education. McCreary and 
his committee are actively 
campaigning in Berea, Mid­
dleburg Heights and Brook 
Park, the cities comprising 
the Berea School District, 
against two opponents. 

McCreary was appointed 
to the school board last July 

( Continued on page 3) 
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You won't knol4' the place! 

Remodeled Main Cafeteria reopens; facelift impressive 
"We tried to develop an ing system at Lewis. You 

architectural design within can't tell 

through 

where the air is 
four existing walls to serve as coming from. But, it is com­
a place where employees ing the coiffured 
could come and enjoy a plea­ ( Cominued on page 2) 

sant break in the day's work, 
and in a setting entirely dif­

from their various 
areas," says Jesse L. 

architect and 

ferent 
work 
Strickland, 
project manager of the new­
ly-remodeled Main Cafe­
teria. 

That, he and others have 
done. And he is probably 
understating the excellence Jesse !,. Sr rick/and. Architect and Project Manager of the remodeled cafeteria, stands in 
of the two-year project, ji-ont o/' his handiwork. (Hank Seidel Photo) 
which culminated in the re­
opening of the cafeteria 
building last week. refrigerated salad bar, a self­ huge color photos, to the at­ that functional design, aes­

Carpeted phone booths serve ice cream machine, tractive dining area. thetic value and energy con­
and huge graphics catch the soup area, and an octagon­ The dining area is a two­ servation measures were up­
eye as one enters the impres­ shaped dessert display, all level area that seats 410. The permost in the minds of the 
sive redesigned cafeteria. installed to improve service. upper level is designed for planners. "We were striving 
The lighting is different f ram A new beverage bar will be retirement parties, dancing for the best possible heating 
that in any other building at installed shortly. and other Center activities. and cooling system, attrac­
Lewis. It's soft, yet bright, As soft, soothing music There is even a wool fabric tive lighting, 
and shines down in an indi­ filters down from on high, on the west wall to absorb and an 

and effective 
t:ntirely new look in 

rect way because the lights one moves to the cashier the noise where most of the the serving and dining ar­
are recessed into the ceiling, lines, five in all, where activities will be centered! eas," Strickland said. 
giving the subdued effect. friendly faces take your There are three types of seat­ Take the special air condi­

The serving area sports money and send you past the ing and various table sizes. tioning, possibly the most 
new equipment. There is a area of NASA displays and Strickland also explained sophisticated air condition-
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Afi inlet qf‘ VI STOL tandem ,fan propulsion sJwem tested here ,features cotnpac-t S-&(.t 
configuration. Examining nacelle is Anton Rihich. aerospace mechanic in Winti Tunnel ant1 
Fliiht Division (Martin Brown photo). 

V/STOL tandem fan. . . 
(Continued,from page I )  

Engineer, Wind Tunnel and 
Flight Division. 
Basic to  the operation of 

the concept is the principle 
of obtaining twin fan 
streams from a single core 
engine, he notes. Such a tan- 
dem fan design allows for a 
more compact propulsion 
system and results in sizeable 
savings in weight and ma- 
terials. 
The recently completed 

tests followed earlier Lewis 
evaluation of front-inlet 
duct performance, using the 
same tandem fan engine. 
Tests to come call for evalua- 
tion of both front and aft 

inlet ducts in simultaneous 
operation, says Abbott. 
In connection with the 

project, a joint endeavor of 
NASA, the US  Navy and the 
Vought Corporation, Lewis 
researchers expressly stud- 
ied the special S-shaped con- 
figuration of the aft fan- 
stage inlet. 
“The S-shape of the inlet 

duct resembles that of the 
long-proved design used on 
the Boeing 727 airliner,” 
Abbott explains. “The con- 
figuration as used on the 
tandem fan prototype tested 
a t  Lewis is much more com- 
pact, however, and repre- 

sents a significant design 
challenge . ” 
The propulsion system 

tested at Lewis used a 12- 
inch-diameter fan stage with 
the aft inlet. The system is 
projected for use in fixed- 
nacelle V i STOL aircraft de- 
signs, where the inlet will be 
.required to operate at  angles 
of attack of up to 45 degrees. 
V /  STOL aircraft have 

important potential applica- 
tions in both military and 
commercial aviation, and 
are now in use by the US  
Marine Corps and the Brit- 
ish Royal Air Force. 

AIAA books Army general 
The U.S. Army technology initiatives to modernize and 

field new equipment for the next decade will be the subject of 
the October 25 meeting of the Northern Ohio Section of the 
American Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics 
(AIAA). 
The meeting will be held in the DEB Cafeteria beginning 

at  5:  15 p.m. Dinner begins an hour later, and the meeting, 
free to all, begins at 7: 15. Call Gloria O’Donnell, PAX 8 12 I ,  
for reservations. 
The Army, a primary developer and user of helicopters 

and small gas turbine engines, is involved in a number of 
significant development projects and research efforts in 
aeronautics, avionics, aircraft weapons systems. propulsion 
and structures. Current efforts and ongoing research in these 
areas will be discussed. 
The talk. entitled, “Future Directions in Army Aviation 

Research and Development,” will be present‘ed by Major 
General Story C. Stevens and Richard B. Lewis. 
General Stevens is assigned command of the U.S. Army 

Aviation Research and Development. He earned a Bache- 
lor’s degree in chemical engineering from Purdue University 
and Bachelor and Master’s degrees in aeronautical engineer- 
ing from Georgia lnstitute of Technology. 
Lewis, an associate Fellow of AIAA, is technical director 

of the U.S. Army Research and Development Command. 
with responsibility for managing Army aviation R&D, in- 
cluding the Army Propulsion Laboratory at Lewis. 

Please help us 
help children 

December 14 and 15 are the 
dates selected for the 1980 
Children’s Christmas Party. 
Your help is needed and will 
be appreciated by the school 
children and by other em- 
ployees and their families. 
Employees and friends of 
Lewis may volunteer to help 
continue this proud tradi- 
tion by contacting the per- 
sons listed below. 
George Repas, Chairman- 
8542; Ed Petrick, Ticket 
Sales-8565; Sal Campo, 
Food Coordinator-3 193; 
Dave Vincent, Audience 
Coordinator (Bus Guides & 
Ushers)-8273; Fred Kubiak, 
Set Construction and Paint- 
ing & Decorationsd 127; 
Klaus Gumto, Photo Area- 
8539; Pam Foerster, Elves & 
Animal Characters-7266. 

Notes of Appreciation 
“There is so much to be said at  the time one leaves a j o b  

after many years. I believe the most important thing is t o  say 
‘thank you’ to each and every one that I had the pleasure of 
working with during those years. I don’t believe that anyone 
really knows just how many friends he or she has until the 
time comes to leave. Thank you all for your generosity and 
also for taking the time to come and wish me well. The coffee 
and cake party is an event I shall never forget. In closing, I 
would like to quote from one of my poems: 
‘I’ll try and remember my whole life through 
How much richer it has been knowingpeople like you.’ ” 

Jerry Beleny 
“I  want to thank all my friends and associates at  Lewis for 

making my ‘Departure Day,’ September 7, a memorable 
one. Thank you for your good wishes, fond farewells and 
especially your warm friendships over the years.” 

Sally Weil 
“Dear friends a t  Lewis: I wish to  take this opportunity to  

express my sincere thanks to all of you for your wonderful 
cards, letters and visits during my recent hospital stay. And 
thank you again for your prayers for my continued re- 
covery.” 

Leonard A. Zrnijewski 
“I  wish to thank my friends at  Lewis for their get-well 

cards during my recent operation at  the Cleveland Clinic. 
The remembrances really did help speed my recovery and 
release from the hospital.” 

Paul P. Leciejewski 
“I  wish to express my thanks for the concern and sym- 

pathy shown by so many of the staff upon the loss of my 
wife, Naomi.” 

Herbert L. Minkin 
“A hearty thanks to all my friends who visited, sent cards 

or called to wish me well during my hospitalization. Your 
thoughtfulness did much to lift my spirits.” 

Marty Kisel 
“My family and 1 would like to thank our Lewis friends 

for their sympathy, words of kindness, cards and memorial 
donation following the recent death of my mother.” 

Neal Wingenfeld 

October 26, 1979 

Cafeteria 
( Contiriiic.tl.fi-otII page I )  
ceiling and permeating 
through each tile throughout 
the ceiling. 
Two basic color schemes 
dark brown and buck- 

skin -are evident through- 
out the cafeteria for aesthet- 
ic value and psycological 
impact. 
You won’t see blinds or 

curtains at the windows. 
You will see windows in such 
a way as to diffuse the light 
and heat, thereby saving en- 
ergy. Even the exterior light- 
ing is an energy saver. The 
lights are controlled by pho- 
to cells that go on automat- 
ically at  night to light up the 
surrounding areas of the 
cafeteria. 
Strickland said the end of 

the Main Cafeteria remodel- 
ing marks the beginning of 
plans to remodel the ERB 
Cafeteria in the near future. 
“The small dining room is in 
the process of being refur- 
bished now,” Strickland ex- 
plained. Along with Strick- 
land, others who made con- 
tributions are the following: 
Facilities Engineering Di- 

reopening 
pision: Harold A. Cowell, 
project mechanical engineer, 
Robert MacGregor (de- 
ceased), project electrical 
engineer, Paul M. Kraph, 
electrical designer, David M. 
Herb, construction repre- 
sentative, and Donald B. 
Friend, Jr., ctnstruction en- 
gineer. 
Technical Services Direc- 

torate: Delbert C. Mohr- 
man, supervised painting 
and hand-painted graphics 
at entrance, and with Strick- 
land, hand-painted graphics 
in dining area. Larry Krom- 
wiede, Joseph Sanno, 
Thomas B. Schneider, Glen 
Boltz, Willam Shepherd, Jo- 
seph Klebau, Ed Berank, 
Charles Klein, Gene Miller, 
Modest Derrick, Tim Hog- 
an, Stanley Dunsmore, A1 
Anderson, Jose Flores, 
Charles Hendricks, Mike 
Kelih, Lloyd Egbert, Tom 
White, Mark Bodzoiny, Ray 
Gierowski, Joe Eilhardt, 
Dan Maichryc, William 
Harris, Robert Naughton, 
Robert Nixon, John Yonk- 
ers. Robert Stanzel, Roger 
Wood and Robert Doener. 

I I 



Firemen Gary J. Schulds (left), and Robert L. Allen Jr. 
(right) gave a short CPR demonstration on Resuscit-Annie 
during the award ceremony. 

Murray speaks at AIAA meeting 

James L. Murray, presi­
dent of Teledyne CAE, is 
the main speaker at the 
March 19 meeting of the 
Norther Ohio Section of the 
American Institute of Aero­

nautics and Astronautics 

(AIAA). 
The meeting is jointly 

sponsored by the North­
western Ohio Section of the 
American Society of Mech­
anical Engineers and will be 

held at the Continuing Edu­

cation Center of the Univer­
sity of Toledo. The meeting 
begins at 6:30 p.m. with an 
attitude adjustment hour. 

Murray's topic will be 
"Readiness of the National 

Defense Industry to Respond 
to Emerging Administration 
Policies." 

The company he heads is 
a corporation having a sales 
market of 100 percent of 
government-funded con­
tracts in the military arena. 

Murray holds the rank of 

JAMES L. MURRAY 

Major General in the U.S. 
Air Force Reserve. 

Cost of the dinner is 
$12.50 per person. The 
meeting is free. For reser­
vations, call Irene Snyder, 
PAX 8122. Snyder also will 
act as car pool coordinator 
and provide directions to 
the site for those interested 
in attending. 

BLOOD IS LIFE .... 

PASS/TON! 

Cable link ... 
(continued from page J) 

one million characters per 
second. 

Inter -building broadcast­
ing and computer use are 
not the only features of the 
new system. 

Communicat ions via 
satellite will also be possible 
to and from the Center. 
After choosing a frequency, 
the Center could have its 
own television station, 

broadcasting and rece1vmg 
programs world-wide. 

The cable could also be 
used as a ''gateway'' to 
off-lab computer users and 
others by tapping into the 
phone system. 

"The Lewis Information 
System is very flexible," 
Schulte said. He thinks 
many more uses for the 
cable system will become 
evident in the years to come. 

5 

" ... Safety is everyone's business 

Center recognizes safety organization 
The Lewis Safety Organi­

zation was recognized for 
over 20 years of providing 
'' A dedicated safety and 
health program for the 
Center," by the Lewis 
Awareness  Committee  
during recent award cere­
monies held at the Admini­
stration Building Auditorium. 

According to the award, 
"The Lewis Safety Organi­
zation has done an out­
standing job. The excellent 
safety record of the Center 

testifies to the effectiveness 
of this organization." It 
was signed by Dr. John F. 
McCarthy, Director of the 
Center and Chairman of the 

Awareness Committee. 
The 44 full time and 126 

collateral duty personnel 
who are members of the 
organization were given 
memento • folders by several 
top Lewis administrators 
including Dr. Seymour C. 
Himmel, former Associate 
Director, and Dr. John M. 

Klineberg, Deputy Director. 
During the presentation 

Himmel said, "We personi­
fy the old saying that safety 
is everybody's business. 
I'm pleased that the Aware­
ness Committee has chosen 
the Safety Organization to 
recognize, and that I'm 
part of the team.'' 

"The (safety) record is 
due to your success as indi­
viduals,'' claimed Kline­
berg. "Congratulations for 
a job well done." 

Solar power Shuttle 
This is an artist's concept of a multi-kilowatt system that may someday generate up to 

1000 kilowatts of solar electricity in space. The system is one of several being considered 
by NASA to provide additional power for the Space Shuttle, scheduled for launching in 
early April. Lockheed Missiles and Space Company is conducting a study to determine the 
most practical ways to develop and maintain such a long-life power system. 

 

Small dining area sports new facelift 

When you bring someone 
to lunch at Lewis and want 
to go somewhere with a 
little more class than the 
ERB cafeteria, yet don't 
want the noise and bustle of 
the main cafeteria or DEB, 
where can you go? 

Jesse Strickland, a Lewis 
architecht and project man­
ager, says that the small 
dining area, right in back 

of the Main Cafeteria, may 
be the place to come. 

He should know, since he 
was in charge of the entire 
remodeling of both the 
Main Cafeteria and the 
small dining area. 

"We wanted to make the 
small dining area a place 
where employees could 

bring their guests," Strick­

land said. "Now we have 
it set up so people can sit in 
groups from two to ten in 
size." 

The small dining area 
was totally refurbished. It 
received new tables, chairs, 
carpet, ceiling tile, serving 
line, and very soon, it will 
have new dishes too. 

Set mostly in browns and 
oranges, the area has a 
moderately posh atmos­
phere, yet maintains a fair 
price. A meal there gener­
ally costs no more than a 
dollar or so above normal 
cafeteria prices. 

Strickland stressed that 
the small dining area is for 

everyone's use. Anyone 

working at Lewis may eat 

there and bring guests. 
There aren't any huge 

signs pointing the way to 
the small dining area. It is 
located in back of the Main 
Cafeteria on the west side of 
the building and has only 
one access. 

Once inside, you are 
greeted by a hostess-waitress 
who will take you to your 
table and serve beverages. 

Although reservations are 
not mandatory, it is recom­
mended that you call ahead 
and make reservations, 
otherwise, if there aren't 
enough tables that day, you 
won't be able to get in. 

Lewis News March 13, 1981 



Century says 'thanks' 
An open house was held by 

the century Federal Credit Un­
ion on August 12 to show off 
its new offices in Building 106 

and to say "thank you" to the 
membership. 

William Cleber of the Per­
sonnel Division, and a direc­
tor of the credit union, esti­
mated that 1,000 persons 
toured the credit union offices 
from 8 a.m. to 2 p.m. and en­
joyed light refreshments. Dur­
ing a luncheon, Jesse L. 
Strickland, Facilities En­
gineering Division, was pub­
licly recognized for donating 
many hours of his time to 
planning the layout and decor 
for the credit union's down­
town office. 

rarrighi
Typewritten Text
August 28, 1981
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Cross section of Lewis expertise keel: 

SECRETARIAL AND CLERICAL 
UNIT 

Bette Sassen (front), Mary Lou Herrmann and 
Norma Nead process contractor and Lewis cor- 
respondence. 

Bill Mason (left), 
Gene Cieslewicz, 
over contractor’s 

EQUIPMENT AND CONSTRUCTION SECTION 
Deputy project manager Bob Smalley (standing) and Dick 
Draime of the Acquisition Construction Section review the 
Central Control Building construction schedule. 

R & QA OFFICE SUPPORT SERVICES 
SECTION 

Reliability and Quality Assurance Office; Acquisition specialist Paul Karla (sea- 
CASPO; and Larry Hibben, R&QA, go ted), look Over contractor’s Payment 
R&QA plan. request with project manager Norm 

Hammersmi th. 

ARCHITECTURAL 

Examining tire, safety and building protection George Wildschrey (left) and Jesse 
requirements are (from left) William Shepard, Strickland, Architectural Engineer- 
Electrical and Protective Systems; Jack Cole- ing, analyze material samples for 
grove, Safety Office; Charles Calire and George Central Control Building. 
Finch, Plant Protection; and Joseph Pishkula, 
Architectural Section. 

CENTRAL CONTROL BUILDING PLANNING 

CENTRAL CONTROL BUILDING CONSTRUCTION INSPECTORS 
Henry Anderson (left), Structural Engineering, and 
Joseph Pishkula inspect structural beam. 

John Carroll (left), Construction Engineering; 
Don Huebler and Dan Laity, Photographic 
Branch, prepare to photograph section of 
masonry wall. 

Bill Schoren (foreground) and Roger 
Rachul, Construction Engineering, deter- 
mine Control Building progress. 



Catch a falling Shuttle.. .Students from Kenston 
Intermediate School, Chagrin Falls, were the prime 
recovery crew for the landing of the Shuttle here at Lewis 
one warm, sunny day not long ago. You don’t remember 
the Shuttle landing here? Don’t worry, the children were 
just playing with an inflatable model just outside the 
Visitor Information Center. Paul Farace photo 

Lewis gets 
The metrication of Lewis making progress in adopting 

Research Center--thinking in the metric standard, although 
terms of centimeters instead a gove rnmen t - endo r s ed  
of inches and liters over program to metricate the 
gallons--is becoming a reality, entire country has met with 
a c co rd i ng  t o  a r e c e n t  varied success, according to 
metrication survey of division the Metric Association. 
offices. On the international scene, 
The survey, as reported by 

Frank J .  Ba r i n a ,  Lew i s  
Metrication Coordinator,  
shows a 25 percent increase in 
the use of metrics at the lab 
since the last survey was 
conducted several years ago. 
American industry is also 

the U.S. is not among the 
l e ade r s  i n  t h e  me t r i c  
conversion movement. Some 
nations have used metrics for 
years, including the Soviet 
Union, which has been on a 
metric standard since 1923. It 
adopted the international 

Black vets honored 
Nine black Lewis veterans were recently cited by the Cleveland Federal Executive Board 

as “outstanding Federal Employees.” The prestigious awards were presented to the nine 
war vets for their job performance as well as for their contributions to the welfare of their 
community. The Lewis honorees, with a combined total of 217 years of federal service are, 
Harrison Allen Jr., (seated, left) Jessie L. Strickland and Willie C. Fleming (left, standing), 
Perry A. Cardwell, Gilbert Boyd, Louis M. Russell, James R. Nichols and John L. 
Dickson. Not pictured is Lonnie Reid. Don Huebler photo 

rnetricated 
metric system in 1961. Japan 
began her conversion in 195 1,  
followed by Mexico, which 
had been using a form of 
metrics since 1862. Our  
neighbors south of the border 
adop ted  t h e  s t a n d a r d  
international metric system, 
or SI metric, in 1961. 
Wes t e rn  E u r o p e  i s  

p r edominan t l y  m e t r i c .  
Common Market members 
adopted a resolution in 1979 
committing themselves to full 
use of SI metrics by Dec. 3 1, 
1989. 

Canada initiated a similar 
program in 197 1 . Today they 
a r e  a b o u t  6 1  p e r c e n t  
complete. While not political 
by nature ,  the Canad ian  
metric conversion program 
was initiated by the Liberal 
Party of Canada. When Prime 
Minister Trudeau was voted 
out of office for several  
months by conservative party 
PM Joe Clark, the conversion 
program was put on ice .  
Trudeau, now back in office, 
expects to have Canada 90 
percent metric by 1983. 

Iml I SI METRIC I 
T h e  Un i t ed  K i ndgom  

suffered similar setbacks. 
Their 10-year conversion 
program started in 1965 has 
b e en  s t a l l e d  a nd  t h e  
Government  Metr icat ion 
Board disbanded. However, 
there has been substantial 
conversion in the British 
industrial sector despite the 
lack of governmental support. 
Australia, New Zealand 

a nd  S o u t h  A f r i c a  h a v e  
s u c c e s s f u l l y  c omp l e t e d  
10-year programs sponsored 
by their governments. 

Former 
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country home is important lab site 
By Nazha Nickie Fad3 
A complete remodeling 

program is planned this year 
for Lewis’ Guerin House, a 
beautiful country home built 
in 1913 and purchased by 
NASA in 1958. 
The home’s bedrooms will 

be opened as conference 
r ooms ,  t o i l e t s  w i l l  b e  
remodeled, new furniture 
purchased and a modern 
heating and cooling system 
will replace the existing 
system in the remodeling 
program. New electrical  
fixtures will also be added. 
The improvement program 

is under the direction of Lewis 
architect Jesse Strickland and 
Da l l a s  L aud e r d a l e  of  
Facilities Engineering. 
Work is now underway to 

improve the landscaping 

around the home, which is 
named after its last private 
owner, L. A. Guerin. 
The valleyside estate once 

boasted a pool, two barns for 
horses and  l i v e s t o ck ,  a 
chicken coop and tennis 
courts. The barns and outer 
structures were torn down 
when NASA took ownership 
of the property. The pool was 
later filled in and replaced 
with a portico featuring gas 
lights and barbecue pits. 
The West Area Road access 

to the house was built over the 
natural duck pond that once 
featured row boats and a small 
dock. 
Lewis’ unofficial “home” 

is used by all employees 
during the term of their  
employment. The home is 
primarily a social center and 

Guerin House 
conference site. and in the well appointed Lewis Maintenance Contract 
Meetings are held in the basement party room. Section, is  in charge of 

many comfortable and quiet Lewis retirees often use the keeping the house clean and in 
dens and living rooms in the home as a party center, as do good shape the next time 
house. Social events and cook the many Lewis clubs. guests come to visit Lewis’ 
outs are possible on the patio E. E. Botos, head of the “home”. 



Guardsmen 
manage two 
careers 

F
"""! ive o'clock is the time most 

Lewis employees take off for 
home, family and friends. But 

for a select group of staff members, 
quitting time is literally time to take 
off, not for home. but for the wild 
blue yonder. They belong to the Air 
National Guard. 

While most folks work hard at 
managing both a career and their 
family, the Lewis Air Guardsman also 
must maintain proficiency in his Air 
National Guard job. This part-time 
career in the air can require one night 
per week, a weekend each month and 
15 days of active duty each year. 

Several Lewis employees spend a 
good portion of their weekends and 
holidays as members of the I 79th 
Tactical Airlift Group. 

The 179th, based at the Mansfield 
Lahm Airport, has the job of 
transporting everything from jeeps to 
diapers and military dependents 
across the globe, usually on very 
short notice, in their C-130 
transports. Missions handled by the 
179th often take crews to the Virgin 
Islands and the western U.S. on 
weekend proficiency flights. The 
cargo on these runs is often 
community service in nature or 
simply a training flight to keep 
crewmember's sharp in the event they 
are called to active duty. 

In addition to off-loading cargo on 
the ground, the men of the 179th 

ASDAR seeks 
'friendly skies' 

Continued from page I 

million annually." 
Using the data automatically 

relayed from the ASDAR equipment 
aboard the "weather scout" airliners, 
other pilots could plot a course that 

NAVIGATOR - Chris Kennedy at his 
navigator station on the fllght deck of a 
C-1308, 20,000 feet over Ohio.

Paul Farace photo 

have perfected the science of air 
dropping heavy equipment by 
parachute from heights of a thousand 
feet or more. During training 
exercises, each plane must offset its 
aim slightly in order not to snuff out, 
with a direct hit, the smoke flare 
marking the bullseye. 

Juggling the proficiency 
requirements as well as family and 
career responsibilities would not be 
possible without a lot of 
understanding and a good deal of 
flexibility from family, employee and 
employer. 

Chris Kennedy, known to Lewis 
employees as the Chief of the 
Transportation and Communications 
Branch, is a captain assigned to the 
179th Tactical Airlift Group as a 

would take advantage of the most 
favorable wind conditions aloft. 

Bucking a strong headwind vs 
running with a good tailwind can 
make an enornmous difference in the 
fuel consumption of a loaded 
jetliner," Steinberg emphasized. Pilots 
also would use the data relayed by 
the satellites to look for layers of 
colder, more dense air in the 
atmosphere and fly within them to 
increase engine efficiency. 

As Project Manager of Lewis' 

navigator on a C-130 transport. 
Keeping current with his flying 

requirements severly limits the time 
he has to spend with his wife and two 
children. 

Saturday pancake breakfasts served 
up by Kennedy are a tradition with 
his family. "But next weekend I've got 
to make a three-leg flight and I won't 
be home. My little daughter is really 
going to miss that and she'll let me 
know about it." 

Bill Saettel, a member of Lewis' 
Personnel Division. flys a K C-135 
aerial refueling plane for the Strategic 
Air Command. The SAC unit is 
manned by members of the Ohio Air 
Guard and Saettel must drive about 
two hours to get to his plane at 
Richenbacker Air Force Base, south 
of Columbus. 

Softball games with his son and 
household chores have to be put on 
hold when Saettel and his crew are 
busy refueling B-52 bombers high 
above Ohio. 

While Kennedy and Saettel trade in 
their office desks for cockpit 
jumpseats, other weekend flyers on 
the Center need make little or no 
transition for their Gurad jobs. Lewis 
Pilot Bill McNight is equally at home 
at the controls of NASA's Gulfstream 
and the C-130B he pilots for the 
179th. Airplane Mechanic Lee 
Rognon and Research Lab Mechanic 
Steven Debarr also find a lot of 
common ground in both their Lewis 
jobs and their duties with the 179th. 

All who were interviewed expressed 
their gratitude to Lewis management 
and Guard leadership for their 
willingness to "bend over backward" 
to help them with their unusual 
schedules. 

As many Guard members are quick 

Commercial Aircraft Fuel Savings 
Program in 1979, Steinberg spent 20 
months studying the world's weather 
forecasting system and how best to 
apply his "aircraft-satellite-ground" 
relay system. 

When his study indicated a 
potential for major fuel savings, the 
WMO conducted a global experiment 
that included 17 ASDAR telemetery 
units installed aboard Boeing 747 
aircraft. The successful results led to 
the current million dollar contract for 
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to point out, they are proof that you 
can successfully manage family, career 
and flying with a little extra work and 
dedication. □

Lewis PIiot BIii McKnight on the 
Mansfield Lahm airport apron. 

Paul Farace photo 

When not behind his Personnel Office 
desk, BIii Saettel Is piloting an aerlal 
refueling plane. Paul Farace photo 

more units from McMichael Ltd. 
Steinberg expects additional orders 
once the initial units become 
operational. 

"Lewis is to be commended for 
having the foresight to provide 
support in this area nearly lO years 
ago," Stein berg said. 

With the seeds of the ASDAR 
program already taking root, 
Steinberg has turned his fertile mind 
to a similar telemetry system tailored 
for domestic air routes. □

···-·---···-········-·---·--·-·---····------ -------------------------··-··- ·-· --··· ··-·-··-··--······· .. · ··•·• -- ·- · ·------------· ·-·-·--.

SAA awards 

Continued from page 1 

SAA award groups. 
Those employees honored were: 

Phillip L. Stone, 0114. 
Alan C. Duncan, 1003; Suzanne J. 

Hembly, 1721; Louis H. Hartman, 
Jr., 1731; James A. Freyberg, 1731. 

Jean A. Chapman, 2000; Kaleel L. 
Abdalla, 21 IO; Thomas J. Benson, 
2232; Steve Gonczy, 2243; Brian T. 
Howard, 2311; Roy D. Hager, 2322; 
William J. Rieke, 2350; Robert J. 
Schroeder, 2452; Maria de los 
Angeles Bosque, 2511; Howard G. 
Yacobucci, 2521. 

Albert J. Juhasz, 4013; Thomas P. 
Cahill, 4140; Laura M. Hill, 4140; 
Henry G. Pfanner, 4141; Thaddeus S. 
Mroz, 421 I; Anne C. Arrison, 4231; 
Russell E. Hart, 4232; Robert M. 
Masters, 4312; Richard J. 
Quentmeyer, 4313; Robert H. 
Vetrone, 4341. 

Thomas K. Glasgow, 5112; 
Margorie M. Trujillo, 52 IO; Christos 

November 18. 1983 

C.oCham is, 5211; John Ferrante,o
5231; Dianne M. Heininger, 5240.o

Lowell E. Steffens, 6343; Andrew 
L.oGordan, 6340; Charles W.o
Eastwood, Jr., 6351; Richard H. 
Knoll, 6351; Thomas L. Seeholzer, 
635 l ;  Robert A. Dezelick, 6352; Alvin 
C.oHahn, 6352.o

Andrew B. Mclachlan, 7211; 
Jerald S. Pamer, 7211; Raymond J. 
Stemitz, 7211; Martin J. Pietrasz, 
7212; Russell P. Gemeiner, 722 I; 
Craig N. Horak, 7221; Kenneth A. 
Jensen, 7222; Donald A. Ohlemacher, 
7222; Frank M. Rudin, 7222; Harold 
J.oTesack, Jr., 7231; David E.o
Justavick, 7241; John H. Norton,o
7313; Edward Gierowski, 7321; Johno
C.oHenricks, 7 331 ; Joseph L. Joyce,o
7333; Paul J. Sirocky, Jr. 7512;o
George Foerster, Jr., 7524; Frank J.o
Brady, 7531; Jeffrey A. Swan, 7613.o

SAA group honors 

Oshkosh Committee: Barbara A. 
Powell, John M. Shaw, Phillip L. 
Stone, William J. Waters, Judith C. 
Olson, Robert J. Jeracki, Phillip R. 

Meng, Robert L. Davies, Howard T. 
Wine, Norman C. Prahst, Jr., Joseph 
E.oWikete.o

Lewis Travel Office: Margaret A.o

Zitello, Eileen C. Lilley. 
Escort III: Peggy L. Y ohner, 

Patricia A. DiSiena, Norman A. 
Landis, Jr., Eugene C. Itean, Robert 
G.oKannenberg, Walter W. Ponevacs,o
Jr., Gary L. Weegmann, Robert N.o
Setter, June E. Thompson, Susan L.o
Button, Andrew M. Manos, Donaldo
K. Brasted, Jr., Charles W. Mealey,o
Jr., Richard N. Bell, Robert J. 
Weigand, Joseph L. Harrold, William 
K. Coho.o

Center Data Collector II: Normano
A.oLandis, Jr., Paula J. Mealey,o
Eugene J. Gunn, Jr., William L.o
Belter, Cynthia Gutierrez, Walter W.o
Ponevacs, Jr., Robert N. Setter, Juneo
E.oThompson, Sasi K. Pillay, Richardo
N.oBell, Richard Beck.o

Cray Installation Team: Williamo
H.oCrell, Jr .. Arthur D. Brenza, Keitho
A.oLemley, James T. Emerich,o
Burdell L. Detterman, Robert J.o
Weigand, Jerome E. Rodak, Kevin P.o

Coleman, Pamela Kotlenz, Karen A. 
Marstellar, Donald J. Blaseg, Ralph 
I.oFaigen, Eugene D. Webb, John R.o
Scully, Harold A. Cowell, Hugh A.o
Schoeffler, William J. Ice, Duane G.o
Fair, Paul G. Choma, Jessee L.o
Strickland, George T. Siman.o

Instrument Pool Time of Possession 
Development Team: Thomas P. 
Finnegan, Gail J. Wilkes, Harriet J. 
Gilbert, Sandra L. Kocsis, Robert 
E.oFails, George L Barber, Basil P.o
Kluchnik, John C. Sikora.o

Management of DOE/NASA 
Alternative Field Utilization Project 
(AFUP): John S. Clark, George M. 
Prok, Frederick F. Simon. 

Heat Transfer Measurements Using 
Liquid Crystal: Steven A. 
Hippensteele, Louis M. Russell. 

Determination of Flame Radiation 
Characteristics of a Combustor: 
Francis M. Humenik, Russell W. 
Claus. 

Small Turbine Engine Research 
Project Team: Jeffery K. Little•, 
Gary A. Klann**, Ronald A. 

Continued on page 4 

Heintz, Linda S. Mazure, Helen M. 
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Retirees Reflect On Early Days At Lewis 
"I've Played A Part In Lewis' Great History " 

When Jesse Strickland returns to Lewis for visits he feels as if he never left the Center, even 
though he retired in 1983. 'Tm fortunate that I had a position in which I was able to contribute 
to the Center," Strickland reflects back to 1950 when his career as an architect began as a 
draftsman in Lewis' Drafting Division under Larry Stitt. 

Today, when Strickland walks around the 
Center he is greeted by more than "great 
friends." He is welcomed by familiar objects 
that are dear to him as well. "I probably had 
something to do with designing, both exterior 
and interior, most buildings at Lewis," he said. 
"When I come back and see the same carpets, 
wall coverings, colors, furniture, structures, and 
signage, I relive the times when I helped choose 
those items." 

Strickland reflects back to the early 60's when 
he was tasked with the job of renovating Building E at Plum Brook. "It was almost like a 
haunted house-shutters hanging, vines overgrown, dust caked on the windows and desks. I 
was mesmerized by the eerie picture, but members of Larry Rollins' staff, myself included, 
helped bring it back to life," he said. "After months of work, it was very rewarding to finally 
see fresh offices filled with happy people." 

As a member of Lewis' Speakers Bureau, Strickland is still very involved with the Center. 
Through his lectures on "Life Beyond Earth," Strickland encourages both young and old to 
examine the possibilities of life beyond our planet. "I don't use a podium or microphone if I 
can help it," he explained. "I like to interact with my audience and give them a chance to get 
involved and do some exploring on their own." 

Strickland said he has been involved in lecturing for Lewis since 1953. He also served as the 
first Equal Employment Opportunity counselor and helped set up the SPECSINT ACT System, 
a method of computerized construction specifications that has been adopted by all government 
agencies. He and his wife, Carol, reside in Mayfield Heights. 

"As long as I come back and see the things I had something to do with in one way or another, 
I feel a part of my soul is still here," said Strickland. "I've played a part in Lewis' great 
history." 

"I've Been Fortunate In Working At Lewis" 

Some people don't know the meaning of the word "retire." Marguerite "Marge" Jereb is one 
example. After 30 years of distinguished service in Lewis' computing area, Jereb turned in her 
NASA badge. Five years later, with a consulting business of her own under way, Jereb came 
back to the Center. 

As director of the Systems Engineering and 
Network Department for Sverdrup Technology, 
one of Lewis' major contractors, Jereb contin­
ues serving Lewis in the field she loves. "When 
Sverdrup was awarded the Lewis contract they 
asked me to help set up their computing de­
partment," she said. "I had originally intended 
to stay for a short time but I'm still here nearly 
nine years later." 

Jereb looks back on her early days at Lewis. "I remember being extremely excited and feeling 
fortunate to be working in a highly technological company during the early development of the 
space program," she said. "I also enjoyed watching equipment that once filled a room transform 
into a desktop computer." 

Some of her most memorable experiences centered around putting various facilities on-line 
with computers. "The first time we hooked up the Graphics Department was 1967. Positioning 
our research tunnels on-line was also an exciting challenge. 

"The world has come a long way in the past 40 years in regards to utilizing computers, and I 
have-mainly through my opportunities at Lewis- been fortunate to have seen it all." 

Outside of the office, Jereb and her husband, Fred, spend their time enjoying a JO-acre ranch 
in Chesterland. She also enjoys skiing and traveling. 
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Calendar

IFPTE LOCAL 28, LESA MEETING:LESA will
hold its next membership meeting on 
Wednesday, April 13  at noon in the Small
Dining Room of the Employee Center.

YURI'S NIGHT 2011: The Developing 
Professionals Club at Glenn and the
Nature League at the Cleveland Museum 
of Natural History (CMNH) will host 
Yuri’s Night 2011 at the CMNH, April 
15, from 7 p.m. to 12 a.m. POC: Stacey 
Bagg, 216–433–3792.

EXCHANGE STORE AT PLUM BROOK: 
The NASA Exchange Store will be
selling space-related items (cash or
check only) at Plum Brook Station on 
Monday and Tuesday, April 18 and 19 in 
the Engineering Building, Conference
Room 141. 

NATIONAL DAY OF PRAYER: The  NASA
Glenn Prayer Group invites all members 
of the Glenn community to join them 
for a Christian observance on Thursday, 
May 5  at 7:30 a.m. and 11:30 a.m. See 
Today@Glenn for details. POC: John 
DeLaat, 216–433–3744.

PUBLIC TOURS SCHEDULED: General
public tours of Glenn’s premier facilities
take place on the frst and third  Saturday 
of each month. May tours include Green 
Lab Research Facility, May 7, and Zero 
Gravity Facility, May 21. Tours are free, 
available to U.S. citizens and foreign 
national students in grades K–12.

Reservations are required. POC: Brenda
Morgan, 216–433–3156.

2011 ASIAN PACIFIC AMERICAN
HERITAGE EVENT: This year's event will
be held on Friday, May 13, from 10 a.m. 
to noon in the Administration Building 
Auditorium. “Diversity, Leadership,
Empowerment and Beyond” is  this 
year’s theme.  Cleveland Postmaster 
W. Spencer  Hsu will be the keynote
speaker. Cultural performances of
Hawaii and China will be featured. A
wide variety of food samplings will be
available after the performances. POC: 
Fran Lawas–Grodek, 216–433–5052.

RETIRED NASA WOMEN'S LUNCHEON:
Thursday, May 19 at 11:30 a.m. (NOTE 
time change) at the Colony Dining
Room, 120 E. Grand St., Berea (located 
in the Baldwin-Wallace University
Student Union Building). Please call 
Gerry Ziemba 330–273–4850 or
e-mail gto64gerry@yahoo.com for
reservations (no credit cards).

Nancy D. Piltch, 
61, who retired in 
2005 with 22 years
of NASA service, 
died March 8.
Pi ltch was an
o u t s t a n d i n g
chemist, environ-
ment a l i s t  a nd
m e n t o r ,  w h o

frequently shared her passion for NASA 
and the wonder of science through 
agency and personal outreach. She
began her NASA career working in
optical measurement systems, but in 
later years focused on oxygen sensors 
for combustion space experiments.
Piltch was co-investigator for the award-
winning portable device to measure
human metabolic activity, known as 
PUMA (Portable Unit for Metabolic
Analysis) and continued consulting in 
retirement with a patent pending. For 
years, a dedicated bicycle commuter, 
Piltch promoted bike safety and the 
center’s annual “Bike to Work Day,” 

Piltch

Glenn's Emergency and Inclement
 Weather Line:

ewis Field: 216–433–9328 (WEAT) 
Plum Brook Station: 419–621–3333
L

Deadlines
News  items  and  brief announcements
for publication in the May issue is noon,
April 22. Larger articles  require at least
one month notice.

READ US ON THE INTERNET:
http://aerospacefrontiers.grc.nasa.gov

Hermes
Award
2009-
2010

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

      

 
 

 

 

      

 

 
 

   
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
   

 

 

  

 

 

 

In Memory 

Jesse L. Strickland, 
87, who retired with 
33 years of NASA 
service, died Feb. 
18. Strickland was
an Army Air Corps
veteran of WWII,
w ho  g r a du a te d
from Case Western
Reserve University
in architecture before 
joining NASA Lewis
in the early 1950s. He rose through the
ranks to become chief architect and
led Lewis’s Facilities Improvement
Program, from remodeling the Guerin
House to designing Plum Brook Station’s 
nuclear facilities. He also designed
hospitals in India and Africa on behalf
of NASA. Strickland eagerly mentored
center employees and led several Lewis 
community outreach efforts, such  as
project coordinator for renovation of
Camp Cuyahoga for underprivileged
children and coordinator of Lewis’s
career guidance counselors for the
Cleveland Schools’ work-study program. 

Strickland

Aerospace Frontiers: APRIL 2011 
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Jesse Lee Strickland designed most of NASA Glenn 
Published: Wednesday, February 23, 2011, 3:21 PM 

Jesse Lee Strickland meticulously prepared meals, outfits, cars, NASA facilities and nonprofit 
services. The pioneering architect and presidential honoree died Feb. 18 at home in Shelbyville, 
Ind. He was 87.  

"He had talent that was unbelievable," said Julian Earls, who led what's now NASA Glenn 
Research Center in Brook Park. "He developed most of the campus and Plum Brook. He reached 
out to all new African-American employees as a mentor."  

Rev. Kenneth Chalker of University Circle United Methodist Church, heading to Indiana to 
conduct Strickland's funeral on Thursday, Feb. 24, called him "a marvelous, cosmopolitan 
gentleman. He had a grace and humanity about him that drew people from all walks of life."  

By day, Strickland rose to chief architect of what was then NASA Lewis. After hours, he helped 
lead several nonprofit programs and helped his old East Tech classmate, Robert P. Madison, 
open and lead the state's first African-American architectural firm, dating to 1954.  

Said Madison, "He had what we call a great pencil: He could draw very well. He was low-key 
but knowledgeable about things; he could argue a point." The pair worked together on Olivet 
Institutional Baptist Church, a nuclear facility at the Tuskegee Institute and more.  

Strickland, a lean 6-footer, wore immaculate suits and ties. He drove immaculate cars. He 
researched and recreated historic meals, including a Thomas Jefferson banquet.  
Strickland was born in Philadelphia. At 2, he lost his father, a pioneering architect. At 5, Jesse 
moved with his family to Cleveland. At East Tech, he ran on a historic track team that groomed 
Olympic champions in other eras.  

www.cleveland.com/obituaries/2011/02/Jesse_lee_strickland_designed.html


 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

  

 

  

During World War II, he enlisted in the Army Air Corp and helped draft facilities at Elgin Air 
Station in Florida. He later served in the Air Force reserves.  

After the war, Strickland worked as a draftsman for Madison's father, Robert J., the state's first 
black engineer. He also drove buses for Cleveland Transit and sold insurance. He studied 
architecture at the University of Buffalo and Western Reserve University, earning a bachelor's 
degree. In the early 1950s, he started 33 years at what became NASA Glenn.  

He hand-painted a mural in a new cafeteria. He designed nuclear facilities at NASA Lewis' Plum 
Brook Station, south of Sandusky. He designed hospitals on NASA's behalf in India and Africa. 
He was also an equal opportunity counselor, adverse hearing officer and project coordinator of 
the Manpower Advancement Program.  

In 1972, Strickland became the first black president of the Construction Specifications Unit's 
local chapter. He was a also trustee of Cleveland Boys School and Blossom Hill School for Girls, 
chairing a yearly fund-raising festival for the latter.  

He was vice president of planning for the Youth Enrichment Service in Boston Heights, which 
helped children with developmental disabilities. He was an advisor to the Cleveland schools' 
work-study program and counseled high school seniors about careers.  

His several awards included a commendation from President Nixon "for your excellent record of 
service in a wide variety of educational and civic activities."  

In retirement, Strickland worked on several projects, including a new physical therapy unit at St. 
Alexis Hospital. He and his wife, the former Judith Carole Spurlin, helped refurbish their church, 
First United Methodist.  

He also gave talks around the country for NASA on "Life Beyond Earth."The Stricklands lived 
in Mayfield Heights for many years before moving in 2007 to Indiana, near relatives. 

Jesse Lee Strickland 

1923-2011 
Survivors: wife, the former Judith Carole Spurlin; three children; and a grandson. 

Funeral: 10 a.m. Thursday, Feb. 25, at Murphy-Parks Funeral Service, Shelbyville, Ind.  
Contributions: American Cancer Society, P.O. Box 22718, Oklahoma City, OK 73123-
1718,cancer.org, or Hancock Regional Health Home Care and Hospice, 1560B N. State St., 
Greenfield, IN 46140, hancock regionalhospital.org.  

http:regionalhospital.org
http:1718,cancer.org



